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WADE SCALE 
Statement 

HON ROBYN McSWEENEY (South West) [9.41 pm]:  I believe that the Wade Scale case deserves nothing 
less than a royal commission; and, if not a royal commission, a parliamentary inquiry or an open inquiry.  If I 
mention Susan Taylor in this house, most members of this place and most members of the public would 
recognise her as the 15-year-old who committed suicide on the fence of the Swan Valley Nyungah Community 
camp.  It shocked all of Western Australia.  The Gordon inquiry was the result of that tragic death.  Sadly, 
nothing much has changed in the Aboriginal community since Susan’s death.  In fact, things have become worse, 
and the focus in the press nationally and internationally has been on Australia’s indigenous people and how they 
are treated. 

Wade Scale should be the catalyst that is needed for a cultural change in the way in which the Department for 
Community Development operates.  What do Susan Taylor and Wade Scale have in common, apart from their 
tragic, untimely deaths?  Both deaths could have been prevented by early intervention by the Department for 
Community Development.  I believe that as sure as I am standing here today.  One child was white; one child 
was black.  Both had a God-given right to be safe in our community and both had a God-given right to child 
protection by this state government.  Sheila McHale, who was the Minister for Community Development for five 
years, and her director general, Jane Brazier, were responsible for that department.  Sheila McHale is now 
responsible for indigenous affairs.  The Department for Community Development did not go near the Swan 
Valley Nyungah Community camp for 12 months.  What was happening at that camp?  The select committee 
found that the Department for Community Development had not visited the camp, except in very unusual 
circumstances, for the whole of 2002 and visited the camp on only eight occasions from December 2002 to June 
2003.  What was happening in that camp?  It was simply too little, too late. 

Wade Scale and his brother Ben were put into care some three to five weeks before Wade died.  The real tragedy 
is that this baby - as well as his brother Ben - was placed back with his family, and he died soon after in July 
2003.  Why did the department put the baby back with that family?  Who was responsible for that?  The point I 
am making is that Sheila McHale is the Minister for Indigenous Affairs and that portfolio relates a lot to 
community development because of the high number of Aboriginal children in the care of the Department for 
Community Development and the poor circumstances that many of these children live in.  Does someone not 
have to take responsibility for this child’s death?  Who will take responsibility?  I was always taught that the 
buck stops with the minister; the minister takes responsibility.  The documents presented by The West Australian 
show that Sheila McHale was not on top of this portfolio.  The minister should be stood down from her 
ministerial duties.  Sheila McHale needs to be sacked. 

I am not going to comment on the many wrongs in the department; I am going to focus on the death of Wade 
Scale and, if I have time, the Child Death Review Committee.  The headlines of some of the articles in The West 
Australian state that the coroner said that the family were misled on the baby’s safety and that the Department 
for Community Development knew of the brutal record of the baby’s father.  In November 1995 Kriston Scale 
beat a two-year-old boy around the face and head.  His eyelids were so swollen that he was unable to see.  A 
CAT scan revealed that the boy had a fracture of the scull’s left parietal bone.  In October 1998 Kriston Scale 
assaulted Angela Jakins’ three-year-old daughter.  She was admitted to Princess Margaret Hospital for Children 
with extensive bruising to her face and head.  Two days later he beat the 17-month-old daughter of Angela 
Jakins so badly that she suffered a subdural haemorrhage.  It gets worse.  Kriston Scale was sentenced to only 17 
months in jail.  He served six months and was freed.  In July 2003 we said goodbye to baby Wade Scale after he 
drowned in the bath of the family home after being under water for 20 minutes.  Sedatives were found in his 
little body.  It reads like a horror novel, and I hope that everyone in this chamber heard that.  It reads like a 
horror novel.  The grandmother of these children said that the little girls’ faces were unrecognisable and that it 
took two months for the bruising to subside.  She said that it should have been a high priority case, and it should 
have been.  The sad fact is that I am going to prove that there are more babies like Wade out there who should 
have been high priority cases because they are dead now.  What sort of animal would belt little children until 
their faces were unrecognisable?  What sort of department would put babies back with families when it knows 
that there is a vicious mongrel like that in the family?  The department could have checked with the 
grandmother.  The grandmother was very happy to oblige; she knew his record. 

I was absolutely insulted for this little baby when I was told that Kriston Scale was told to attend anger 
management lessons.  I was insulted to think that a department would believe that an anger management course 
would suit a man who had been convicted of these offences against defenceless little children.  My comment to 
the press was that he should never be allowed to have access to children again.  I consulted a clinical 
psychologist on anger management courses because DCD has clinical psychologists.  He said to me that a man 
who could do this to little children would not benefit from a basic anger management course.  Kriston Scale had 
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11 sessions.  He finished them three months before Wade died.  It does not matter how many sessions he 
attended; they did not do any good, and, in my opinion, they would not have done any good in this instance.  I do 
not have to be a clinical psychologist to realise that this baby was put back into a highly volatile situation.  Paul 
Murray stated in his newspaper column that there was community outrage that the Department for Community 
Development allowed this baby to remain with a drug-addicted parent who had a long history of bashing 
children.  The Child Death Review Committee showed that at June 2005, of the 20 deaths reviewed, 75 per cent 
involved family violence or parents with histories of violent behaviour; 75 per cent involved parental substance 
abuse, drug use or histories of misuse; and 80 per cent involved parent incapacity and issues concerning the care 
and safety of children in the family.  It was not only Wade Scale who was at risk and it is not only Wade Scale 
who is at risk.  He paid the ultimate price, and so did another 80 children in the year that he died.  Of these 
coroner notifications, 43 of those 80 children had contact with the Department for Community Development.  Of 
those children, 21 were less than one year old and 30 were under five years of age.  How many of them had 
parents who suffered from drug abuse and who had violent histories?  That is why a royal commission is needed 
to inquire into the Wade Scale case and the cases of other babies.  In the following year, 96 children died, of 
whom 53 had coroner notifications that they had contact with the DCD.  Forty-three of those 53 children were 
under five years of age and 34 were less than one year old.  They were vulnerable children in this state, but they 
are not vulnerable any more because they are dead.  Of those children, 80 died in the year that Wade Scale died 
and 96 died in the year after.  The DCD knew of 94 of those children who died.  What sort of contact did those 
children have with the DCD?  I need to know that and so does the public of Western Australia.  Minister 
Templeman wants a six-week review of the Wade Scale case to be conducted by four social workers and one 
independent person.  That is not good enough.  He wants the review behind closed doors.  He does not want the 
public to know.  He is hiding behind the privacy of the family.  That is not good enough.  A royal commission 
needs to be held because 80 babies have died.  A horrific number of babies less than one year old died in this 
state in those two years.   
 


